FRIENDS OF OSTERLEY PARK

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

HELD ON 17TH MAY 2017 IN THE OLD BREWHOUSE, OSTERLEY PARK
Present:  Committee members John James (Chairman), Douglas Craik, Margaret Friday, Patricia James and Joan Mound, and 16 members.

1. Apologies for absence
Olive Bray, Jennifer Corbin, Michael Doran, Pat Elliott,  Pat Moore, Paul Rumsey and John Stacey 

2. Minutes
2.1. The minutes of the meeting held on 11th May 2016 were agreed as a true and accurate record of the meeting.

3. Annual report presented by the Chairman on behalf of the Trustees
3.1. John James said that Osterley Park and House was a unique country estate, hidden in a suburban location.  It was treated by many people as an open park in which to walk, exercise dogs or keep fit by jogging, running or cycling.  In 2016 the profile of Osterley Park and House was raised through programmes arranged by Neil and his team.
3.2. As a charity the main purpose of the Friends was to support the work of the National Trust and its programme of conservation and improvement at Osterley Park and House.  This year had been very active.  The Friends, since their formation in 1991 had contributed over £90,000 for various projects.  One project that had occupied the committee was the purchase of a new buggy, which we were now close to finalising.  It also gave the Friends the opportunity of naming the buggy after our late President, Ian Conacher, who contributed so much to the Friends and to the property over many years.  The buggy provided a very important facility, operated by volunteers, and Douglas oversaw the contributions given by the public, which helped the Friends’ funds.
3.3. In the past the Friends had had a social programme of different activities, but recently the introduction of coffee mornings had brought our members to the property on a more regular basis.  Our thanks went to all the past and present staff members who gave presentations – Lyndsey Feeney, Andy Eddy, Sophie Slater, Ian Grierson, Isaac Rocke, Ffion George and Jeremy Dalton, and of course Neil, who also attended the Friends’ committee meetings. John James thanked Neil for continuing to allow us to use the Brewhouse for our coffee mornings and meetings.  
3.4. The Friends’ membership numbers were very healthy, with a regular flow of new members.  Inevitably Friends were lost, sometimes when they were no longer able to visit the property, but quite a few who moved away from the area did continue to remain as members and enjoy the newsletter.

3.5. The Friends’ last two annual holidays had been well organised by Douglas.  They did take a lot of research, preparation and time.  In 2016 the holiday had been based at Plymouth University.  On arrival a visit had been made to Saltram, and over the next four days the group visited six more National Trust properties, and had been involved in such activities as a boat trip, a visit to the National Aquarium and a tour of the Royal Citadel.  John said that as he, Patricia and her sister Anne had been on holiday in Devon at the same time as the Friends, they had been able to surprise everybody by greeting them on their arrival at Coleton Fishacre (the only day on which it had rained!).

3.6. Friends’ visits to other properties over the past year had been well attended.  Once again our thanks had been due to the group of Friends who organised the trips (led by Douglas, with Patricia Barrett, Peter Bush, Rita Ford, Margaret Friday, Pat Herod, Angela Lynskey and Barrie Pyle).  They had done a great deal of research to ensure that all ran smoothly.  Coach trips had been to Kentwell Hall, Mottisfont, Arundel Castle, Petworth, Stoneleigh Abbey, Waterperry Gardens and Hughenden Manor and Long Melford and Melford Hall.  Thanks were due to Patricia Barrett and Peter Bush, who had retired from the Trips Group, for all their efforts.
3.7. Likewise Margaret Friday had once again found a host of places to visit in London, including Boston Manor, Charlton House, St. Katharine’s Dock,  Parkstead House, Gresham College and Banqueting House.
3.8. John James said that he continued to represent the Friends on the National Trust London Centres Associations and Friends’ Groups Local Networking Forum and newsletters had been exchanged with other groups.  At the time of preparing this report,  the National Trust were reviewing their relationship with supporter groups and how to improve their profile and make the general public aware of their existence.  The Friends of Osterley Park were special in their role as they supported a property and there were very few such supporter groups.

3.9. The Friends Autumn Reception on the 28th September also marked our 25th Anniversary.  We had been fortunate to have as speaker Emily Burns, Assistant Curator, Van Dyck, at the National Portrait Gallery, who had given an excellent presentation.
3.10. Mike Doran had continued to update the Friends’ website which he had established.  He also kept the committee informed about the Osterley Neighbourhood Forum.  Our thanks went to Douglas for editing the newsletter, and once again to Margaret Friday for her articles in the four newsletters in 2016: firstly on the Osterley Ice-House, secondly, both the Spirit of Place Osterley and the Stable Block with Clock Tower (these for the 100th edition of the Friends’ newsletter which was in colour), thirdly griffins, goats and oxen, and fourthly the glasshouse in the walled garden.  Photos for the Ice-House had been by Ian Brown, while photographs for the other articles had been by John Stacey.  A selection of John Stacey’s paintings, put together by Peter Bush was for sale.  John thanked Joan Mound, who had continued to be a huge support during the year.  
3.11. There were continuing serious concerns about committee membership. We currently had just one over the minimum required by the constitution and some members had multiple roles.  Several other National Trust Associations were at risk of imminent closure just because of a lack of committee volunteers.  The committee met six times a year at 11 a.m. in the Brew House and mainly discussed future Friends’ support to Osterley, and future activities.  John James asked any members interested and who would like more information, to have a word with him (as he was Chairman, Membership Secretary, Coffee Morning Organiser and Newsletter Delivery Organiser) or with Douglas Craik who was Vice-Chairman, Treasurer, Holiday Organiser, Coach Group leader and 100 Club organiser)!  

3.12. Finally the Chairman gave thanks to his fellow Trustees, Douglas Craik, Mike Doran, Margaret Friday, Patricia James, Joan Mound and John Stacey for their contributions over the year to the success of the Friends, and to Neil for all his support.
3.13. The report was accepted.

4. Presentation of certified accounts for year ending 31/12/2016
4.1. Copies of the accounts had been distributed.  Douglas Craik said that, under income, gift aid at £938.07 was down quite a lot on last year’s £1,622.27 (because 2015 included claiming prior years’ gift aid on buggy donations).  Buggy donations had increased from £1,571 in 2015 to £1,720.  With regard to activities, London visits had increased from £218 to £847 (due to greatly increased bookings), the holiday from £1,699.04 to £2,509.32 and coach trips from £1,208.75 to £1,840.  Coffee mornings at £137  had made a small contribution.  Subscriptions at £2,347 was slightly down on 2015 as was 100 Club at £740. Nearly half of members paid by standing order.  128 members had signed up to Gift Aid.  Donations in memory of Ian Conacher had amounted to £894.  
4.2. Under expenditure, postage was up from £216 to £380 (mainly for posted newsletters).  Just under a quarter of the newsletters were taken on line,  nearly a quarter of newsletters were hand delivered and a small number were collected from the House by volunteers.  General expenditure was up from £76.46 to £247.28, mainly because of speaker’s costs for the Autumn Reception.  Newsletter costs had increased from £537.40 to £568.81, due to a coloured edition (every 10th edition).  There had been no cost for maintenance of the buggy as a larger buggy would be purchased in 2017 with a new maintenance contract.  Battery cars maintenance had increased from £152.50 to £529.  One of the battery cars was 23 years old.  At least two of the battery cars would be replaced in 2017.  
4.3. £9,909 had been transferred to the National Trust Supporters Group Donation Account.  This could be used for donations at any time, for example to purchase the new buggy.

4.4. Douglas thanked Patricia Barrett for her work as Independent Examiner of the Accounts.

4.5. The adoption of the certified accounts was proposed by Peter Bush and seconded by Joan Mound.

5. Election of Trustees
5.1. Under the constitution, members could elect between six and ten Trustees, who must be members of the National Trust,  to serve for the next year.  All the Trustees were prepared to stand for re-election.  Proposed by Joan Hazell, seconded by Pat Herod the following were elected, nem con: Douglas Craik, Michael Doran, Margaret Friday, John James, Patricia James, Joan Mound and John Stacey.  Officers would be elected at the first meeting of the committee.  It was hoped that other Friends would come forward to join the committee; a member to join the Trips’ Group was also needed.

6. Appointment of Independent Examiner of the Accounts
6.1. Proposed by John James, seconded by Jean Derby, Patricia Barrett was appointed,  nem con, Patricia Barrett was appointed.  Patricia Barrett said that the accounts had once again been beautifully kept; she did not know how Douglas Craik managed this, in addition to his other roles.

6.2. Peter Bush on behalf of those present gave thanks for all the hard work carried out by the very small committee.
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